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President's Column
Working Groups – the Heart and Soul of IOBC 

The IOBC was born in 1948 as an idea proposed by biological control luminaries including the likes of
A.J. Nicholson and Filippo Silvestri at the Eighth International Congress of Entomology in Stockholm. 
The main goal was to improve international collaboration within the discipline and the original idea went
through some rumination and development over the next few decades until the structure of IOBC that we
are used to now with different regional sections started to take shape by 1971.  Working Groups allowed
IOBC members (and others) to focus on particular topics of interest in the discipline and thus provided for
both substantial scientific progress as well as a sense of community among members of the Working
Groups.  Thus, I feel that the initiation and expansion of Working Groups has yielded the most tangible
and important benefits provided by the IOBC structure. 
By 1998, 13 Working Groups were established, six of which are still active today, with another five having
been formed in the last 20 years.  The longest-running IOBC Global Working Group is called Biocontrol
of Ostrinia and other maize pests, which has roots reaching back to 1951 and was initiated formally in
1968.  This group has held dozens of meetings and produced dozens if not hundreds of newsletters and
other publications.  Another noteworthy Working Group with a long tenure is the Mass rearing and
quality assurance, which began in 1968 and is still going strong.  This group has been instrumental in
enabling the biological control industry to produce high-quality agents and has set the standards for
quality control tests in the discipline.  Other important Working Groups that focus on arthropod targets
are Ecology of Aphidophaga (initiated in 1988) and Biological Control of Diamondback Moth
(1990).  IOBC global is also home to three Working Groups focused on biological control of important
worldwide weeds: Eupatoriae weeds (mainly Chromolaena) (1993) Parthenium Weed (2009), and
Cacti (2016).  These are important working groups, and they show that IOBC is stretching to include
weed targets even though it originally focused mainly on arthropod biological control.  A new working
group focusing on how insects can be used to disseminate beneficial microbes as a means of controlling
plant pathogen pests (CroProPol) shows further how Working Groups expand the scope of IOBC. 
Breadth is also shown by initiatives like the Commission on Biological Control and Access Benefit
Sharing (a Working Group too) which has been doing incredibly important work by addressing concerns
of the biological control committee regarding international regulations.    
The role that IOBC Global Working Groups play in generating knowledge and leadership within the
discipline of biological control is truly inspiring.  Collectively, hundreds of workshops have been organized
all over the world!  The ‘networking value’ of these events is incalculable and has certainly contributed to
biological control solutions against some of the world’s worst pests and weeds and has also laid the
groundwork for the development and effective and safe biological control practices for generations to
come.  It should also be mentioned that the Western Palearctic Region of IOBC supports an amazing
slate of Working Groups and the Eastern Palearctic Region supports a number of important
commissions.  I wish I had space here to highlight the contributions of these groups – they are truly
inspiring as well.  I hope very much that other regional sections will initiate working groups as well.  I
think it is how a regional section can reach that ‘next level’ and really contribute to the discipline.
One of the main functions of IOBC Global is to support Global Working Groups.  In particular, we think it
is important to help young scientists to be able to take part in Working Group activities.  Thus, we have
supported the participation of hundreds of young scientists at Working Groups over the years with travel
grants.  In this way we hope to create a platform for biological control discovery and facilitate
participation of the next generation of young scientists in the discipline.
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Obituary
Don Griffiths 1927-2018
By Phyllis Weintraub & Richard Great Rex

It is with great sadness that I have to report the death of a great and innovative acarologist, Donald
Alister Griffiths. Don died at the age of 91 on 6th July 2018 after a short illness.
 
Don was born on 2 July 1927 in Pontypridd, Wales, one of a fraternal twin.   After his army service in
Germany (1945-1948), he worked towards and received his BSc in 1951, in Aberystwyth, Wales.  Don
married Mercia in 1953 and she went with him for his Masters. Don was awarded a Kellogg Fellowship to
do his MSc at the University of Minnesota, St Paul under Clyde Christensen, and received the degree in
1958.  Don and Mercia then returned to the UK where their first son Edmund was born in 1959, and their
second son Huw in 1961. Don worked on his PhD at the Royal Free Hospital, University of London under
Mrs. Hughes from 1961-1964. 
 
Don's career was largely spent at the Pest Infestation Control Laboratory, Slough, England, where he
studied mites of post-harvested foods.  In the 1980s he became Head of the laboratory with responsibility
for around 80 people. It was there that he developed techniques which were later used for off-plant mass
rearing of various mite species, for use in mass production of biocontrol agents used in greenhouse pest
control.
 
Probably his most significant innovation, which is now the industry standard, was the invention of the
Controlled Release System of sachets for Amblyseius cucumeris during the early 1990s. He had set up
production of this mite at Bunting Biological Control during the 1980s and quickly realised that applying
loose mites in bran onto plants infested with the newly arrived pest Frankliniella occidentalis was not
sufficient to gain control. Don was solely responsible for the idea of using a breeding colony of mites to
give continuous long-term release. The first tests were in polystyrene vials with twist ties to hold them in
place on the plant, but this rapidly evolved into the paper sachet design we know now. Don also led the
first work looking at emergence of mites from sachets, and improvements to performance from changes
in paper type.  This was such a novel and inventive concept, that the idea was rapidly taken up by other
mite producers and has for years been a dominant method of pest control in commercial vegetable and
flower crops, now extended to many other Phytoseiid mite species.
 
Another of Don’s major research successes was to unravel the taxonomic significance of the
morphological variation reported in the stored cereal pest Acarus siro. The bulk of Don’s other
publications concerned Astigmata, but his broad acarological expertise enabled him to also publish on
the Eriophyidae and mestostigmatid pests of bees. 
 
Don was interested in the use of bumblebees and their mass production for greenhouse pollination.  In
1989 he worked with Dr. Richard GreatRex as Don was starting bumblebee production for Bunting
Biological Control and Brinkman – later to be Bunting Brinkman Bees.  He visited Australia a number of
times.  In 1999 he toured Australian greenhouses with other IPM experts and subsequently in the same
year visited trial sites in Spain where Novartis was releasing the Australian predatory mite Amblyseius
montdorensis. Don returned to Australia to work with Drs. Stephen Goodwin and Marilyn Steiner, trying
to make a case for Bombus terrestris to be introduced into mainland Australia in the late 1990s early
2000s. He visited Australia for the last time in 2007. In later years he travelled often to Spain as a
consultant for Agro-Bio.
 
His first wife died in 2003 and he remarried in 2006 to his present wife, Zofia, a stored products
mycologist who also worked at the Pest Infestation Laboratory from 1969-1987. Far from slowing down
after retiring, Don had a subsequent career in phytoseiids and biocontrol, and this family was the subject
of his last paper, published only in 2015, entitled The ‘Californicus’ Conundrum. He had a particular and
long-term interest in the taxonomic history of the phytoseiid mite Amblyseius californicus, and pursued it
with his usual passion and thoroughness. Don had a low tolerance for poor science and was not afraid to
express his views!
 
Don was one of the founders of the sadly now defunct acarology course held at the University of
Nottingham, England.  During the approximately 25 years the course ran, he was an entertaining and
generous teacher, and his lectures hold fond memories for so many of us who attended the course.
 
Don is survived by his twin sister, Pauline, his wife and two sons. His knowledge was second to none,
and he will be sorely missed by all.
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Biocontrol in Action
Submission by Anita Schiller, HCP4 Biological Controls Initiative- DRAC/MAP

Mosquito Assassin, Toxorhynchites spp. a
predatory mosquito species which does not take a
bloodmeal, oviposits into temporary water-filled
containers where it predates on co-habiting
macroinvertebrates, especially larval pest
mosquitoes . We are rearing Toxorhynchites rutilus
(native to eastern United States) for augmentative
releases in Harris County, Texas

Adult Toxorhynchites rutilus Mosquito on Solidago

Toxorhynchites rutilus Mosquito Assassin with
prey
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Toxorhynchites rutilus Mosquito Assassin with
prey

 

Two IOBC-Global Committee members acknowledged for life-long
contribution

Past President Dr Barbara Barratt and Vice President Prof Vanda Bueno have been awarded in their
home countries for their significant roles in advancing biological control

Dr Barbara Barratt was awarded the New Zealand Plant Protection
Medal. This medal has been instituted by the New Zealand Plant
Protection Society to honour those who have made exceptional
contributions to plant protection in the widest sense. The medal will be
awarded based on outstanding services to plant protection, whether
through research, education, implementation or leadership.

Dr Barbara Barratt has played a leading role internationally in strategic
research, including its methodology, into the environmental safety of
insect biological control agents since the mid-1990s. She has
maintained international leadership in this area and has been well
recognised internationally as evidenced by invitations to contribute to 13
specialist international conferences since 1995 and to write significant

chapters for books on the subject. Her challenging research on predicting biosafety of proposed
biological control agents from quarantine tests has also examined the extent to which biocontrol agents
in productive ecosystems invade natural ecosystems, their impact on non-target populations and the
long-term stability of control agents in the field. This research has transformed the risk assessment and
decision support that has been possible for regulators.   
In close collaboration with senior New Zealand Environmental Protection Authority staff, Dr Barratt led
the development of a comprehensive website for guidance to applicants for the importation and release
of biocontrol agents in New Zealand. The connection she discovered between the presence of virus-like
particles (VLPs) in parasitoid wasp ovaries transferred into host insects and the resulting breadth of
nontarget host range informed the application to release a new Irish biotype of Microctonus aethiopoides
(in which VLPs were absent), for control of the clover root weevil.  
Dr Barratt has contributed leadership and inspiration to the international biocontrol and plant protection
community. She has recently completed 4 years as President of the International Organization for
Biological Control (IOBC Global) preceded by 4 years as vice president, roles in which she actively
promoted biological control internationally. In this role she helped to tackle the issue of declining uptake
of biocontrol practice occurring especially in the USA and Europe, resulting from increased regulation,
international agreements (the potentially restrictive Nagoya Protocol on Access and Benefit Sharing),
and declining public support for biocontrol in some countries. These issues were the topic of a workshop
held with distinguished researchers widely representing biocontrol practice, science, industry, extension,
from around the world who were invited by IOBC under Dr Barratt’s leadership to debate these issues
and to develop an action plan for the future.  The outcome of this successful workshop has been
presented to biocontrol researchers and practitioners at symposia and key international biocontrol
conferences. A paper summarising the outcome from the workshop was published mid-2017 in a Special
Issue of the IOBC Journal BioControl, and is already widely accessed.  
A major commitment for IOBC Global during Dr Barratt’s presidency was the ‘IOBC Commission on
Biological Control and Access and Benefit Sharing’ (ABS, an objective of the international Convention on
Biological Diversity). Supported by the Food and Agriculture Organization (FAO), the Commission
reported on the threat from the Nagoya Protocol to negatively impact upon biocontrol practice and on
freedom to operate.  
Dr Barratt’s long history of research and publication in the areas of conservation ecology and impacts of
agricultural development on native grassland invertebrate community ecology and biodiversity led to her
appointment as Honorary Professor in the Division of Sciences at Otago University in Dunedin, New
Zealand.

Return to Top

Prof Vanda Bueno was awarded the Edilson Bassoli de Oliveira
Award. In 1987, the Entomological Society of Brazil (SEB) instituted the
“Edilson Bassoli de Oliveira Prize” in honor of a young entomologist
working at Embrapa, in the area of biological control of pests on soya,
who developed and applied a virus (Baculovirus anticarsia) for control of
Anticarsia gemmatalis on millions on hectares, and who sadly died
prematurely in an airplane accident. The award honors members of SEB
who have contributed in a special way to the progress of Entomology.
Granted every four years, the award is presented during the Brazilian
Congress of Entomology. The choice of person to be honored is made
by an Election Commission appointed by the board of SEB and based
on a secret vote.

In the year 2018, Prof. Dr. Vanda Helena Paes Bueno received the award. Prof. Bueno graduated in
Biology at the State University of São Paolo, Rio Claro Campus, São Paulo State, Brazil. She did her
MSc and PhD in Entomological Sciences at the University of São Paulo, Luís de Queiroz College of
Agriculture (ESALQ/USP), followed by a postdoct at the University of California/Berkeley/ USA. She is
currently a retired Professor of Biological Pest Control at the Federal University of Lavras (UFLA) and a
Visiting Professor at the University of Wageningen, in the Netherlands. At UFLA she held administrative
positions as Head of the Department of Entomology and Coordinator of the Postgraduate Course in
Entomology. She served as Treasurer (1994-1998) and President (2006-2010) of the IOBC/NTRS
(International Organization for Biological Control - NeoTropical Regional Section), and is currently Vice
President of IOBC/Global (2016-2020). As entomologist, she specialized in biological pest control, in
particular in augmentative biological control, biological control in protected crops, mass rearing and
quality control of parasitoids and predators. Currently she and her students work on predatory
Heteroptera (Miridae and Anthocoridae) as natural enemies of tomato pests such as Tuta absoluta, and
parasitoids of aphids in vegetables and ornamentals. Together with colleagues from Latin America, she is
preparing a book on the history and future of biological control in Latin America and the Caribbean which
is planned to be appearing this year. She published about 160 scientific articles, 2 books and 19 book
chapters. She taught entomology and biological control in Brazil, Colombia, Argentina, and Chile,
presented lectures at national and international congresses, and was adviser of 33 Master and 13 PhD
students. She is an honorary member of IOBC/Global since 2012.
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Call for Nominations
Elections for the next

IOBC-Global Executive Committee
will be held prior to the next General Assembly (July 2020). 

Nominations are now sought for the positions of President, Vice President (two), Treasurer and Secretary
General.

Nominations should include:
1. Name and affiliation of the person being nominated
2. Role the person is being nominated for
3. Name of the person nominating (self-nomination also encouraged)
4. A brief biography of the nominee and statement describing why the nominee qualifies for the proposed
role

Nominations supported by at least 10 regular members may sent, with the written consent of the
nominee, to the Secretary-General no later than 15th February 2020.

Feature Article
A big milestone for pre-emptive classical biocontrol in New
Zealand
Gonzalo Avila, Plant & Food Research, New Zealand

Pre-emptive biocontrol has been phased out since the 70’s when establishing a parasitoid with a broad
host range prior to a pest establishing was considered a wise thing, until it resulted in non target impacts.
Now only host specific parassitoids are considered for classical biocontrol in New Zealand. Hence, the
pre-emptive aspect of the project described below involved securing permission through the complete
regulatory process for future release of a parasitoid prior to the pest having even established. The
intention is not for the parasitoid to be released prior to the pest arriving, but rather that the time required
to release the parasitoid in the future, if it was needed, would be massively reduced. It is a story about
being prepared ahead of the event taking place.

Halyomorpha halys, commonly known as brown marmorated stink bug (BMSB), is considered to be one
of the world's worst insect biosecurity threats and has spread to the United States, Europe, and Chile
from its native range in Asia. Interceptions of this sneaky pest at New Zealand’s border have increased
steeply in recent years, confirming that the risk of it entering and potentially establishing in New Zealand
is extreme. BMSB is one of the top biosecurity threats along with fruit flies, and presents major risks to
NZ’s multi-billion dollar export markets for fresh produce (e.g. grapevine, pipfruit, summer fruit, tomatoes,
kiwifruit, etc.). Therefore there is an absolute need to carry out research on BMSB as well as its most
promising biological control agent, the samurai wasp, Trissolcus japonicus.
Since late 2015, in preparation for a potential arrival/establishment of BMSB, in a work initiated by John
Charles, the Biological Control team at Plant & Food Research (PFR) and its B3 partners have been
working hard on a pre-emptive classical biocontrol programme against BMSB, where they have been
proactively screening the biosafety of the parasitoid wasp T. japonicus, so they can provide with the
science required to support an application to be submitted to NZ’s Environmental Protection Authority
(EPA) to seek pre-approval to import and release the parasitoid before the anticipated establishment of
BMSB. Such application was formally summited for consideration to EPA on 25 March 2018, and the
application was publicly notified by placing a notice on the EPA website on 11 April 2018. A hearing to
discuss the application was held on 11 and 12 July 2018 in Wellington, where PFR scientist and team
leader of Biological Control Dr. Gonzalo Avila was invited to present on the science part of the
application. A thorough assessment was conducted by the decision making committee after the hearing
process, and as a result, on 22 August 2018 the EPA announced their final decision where they approve
the release of the tiny samurai wasp into New Zealand, if ever there was an incursion of BMSB in New
Zealand. 
The approval of this EPA application is a huge milestone for pre-emptive classical biocontrol in NZ, and
probably a world first. However, the approval for release of the samurai wasp as a biocontrol agent for
BMSB is a positive step, it's important to make clear that the samurai wasp is not a silver bullet and a
BMSB incursion would require a multi-faceted approach, and that there is more work to do before the
samurai wasp could be used as a biocontrol tool.
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The samurai wasp, Trissolcus japonicus parasitising eggs of the brown marmorated stink

bug Halyomorpha halys. Image by Oregon State University - Samurai wasp, CC BY-SA 2.0,

https://commons.wikimedia.org/w/index.php?curid=74712740

Feature article
Potential biopesticides for the management of fall armyworm in
Africa
Matthew Cock, Roger Day & Ulli Kuhlmann, Cabi, Switzerland
 
CABI’s study of potential biopesticides to fight fall armyworm (Spodoptera frugiperda) will help countries
develop this safer pest management approach.  The fall armyworm attacks around 100 species of plant
including rice, sorghum and sugarcane but favours maize.  Having been first been reported from Africa in
2016, it has now spread throughout Africa and onward to India.  CABI has estimated that crop losses
from just 12 African countries could be in excess of US$2.5 billion.
 
The assessment looked at 50 biopesticide active ingredients (AI) which have been registered in one or
more of the 30 study countries for fall armyworm management. This includes 11 study countries in fall
armyworm’s native range where farmers have been managing this pest for centuries and 19 in Africa
where it is a new pest for farmers. Of these AI, 23 are selected for further consideration and eight have
been identified for immediate action. These include:

Neem and Bt products as well as several other AI that are registered within sub-Saharan Africa
Sex pheromones and macrobials such as Trichogramma spp.– also highlighted as priority
biopesticides to investigate further, although in some countries they do not need to be registered
Spodoptera frugiperda nucleopolyhedrovirus (NPV) which so far is only registered outside sub-
Saharan Africa

 
The study, funded by Deutsche Gesellschaft für Internationale Zusammenarbeit (GIZ) also presents a
number of recommended immediate short term and medium-term activities to facilitate the use of these
pest management options. For the short-term these include the possible fast-tracking of assessments for
the registration of biopesticides (where they are not already) as well as reviewing and updating of
extension materials to reflect the availability of suitable biopesticides. For the medium-term, the
researchers suggest that governments could assist farmers by subsidising biopesticides or, where
proven biopestide AIs are not locally available, consider opportunities for the local production of products
– working in partnership with private sector companies.
 
Bateman, M.L., Day, R.K., Luke, B., Edgington, S., Kuhlmann, U. and Cock, M.J.W. (2018) Assessment
of potential biopesticide options for managing fall armyworm (Spodoptera frugiperda) in Africa.
Journal of Applied Entomology 142(9), 805–819.
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Convention on Biological
Diversity

In November 2018, experts from the International
Union for Conservation of Nature (IUCN) and
the Species Survival Commission Invasive Species
Specialist Group (ISSG) published a report through
the Convention on Biological Diversity, highlighting
the value of biological control of invasive species to
enhance biodiversity conservation. 

Focus on the International Symposium on
Biological Control of Weeds 
XV ISBCW, 26-31 August 2018, Engelberg, Switzerland. 
Philip Weyl & Hariet Hinz, CABI, Switzerland

The XV International Symposium on Biological Control of Weeds (ISBCW) took place from 26-31 August
2018, at the Hotel Bellevue in the picturesque Swiss Alpine village of Engelberg. The first ISBCW was
organized in 1969 by CABI Switzerland (back then the European Station of the Commonwealth Institute
of Biological Control) in Delémont, Switzerland. Almost 50 years later, ISBCW came back to its roots,
where is has grown from 20 scientists representing 15 institutes and organizations from 8 countries to
203 scientists representing over 100 institutes from 25 countries in 2018. The countries most
represented were USA with 55 delegates, followed by South Africa with 30, Australia 21, China and
Switzerland with 19 and New Zealand with 13. It was great to see Australia back in the driving seat for
weed biological control after Bill Palmer’s sombre explanation of the dwindling numbers at the XIV
ISBCW in South Africa.

The XV ISBCW aimed to bring together practitioners, scientists and regulators working in the field of
weed biological control to share their experiences, network, foster collaborations, and discuss emerging
issues that affect invasive plant management with natural enemies. Special emphasis was placed on
presenting and discussing new methods to determine the efficacy, environmental safety and predictability
of biological control, including the role of chemical ecology, modelling and the –omics field, with the
general aim to advance the science and success of weed biocontrol. Each session of the symposium
was introduced by a keynote speech from prominent scientists who have contributed significantly in their
field. The programme was carefully developed to allow a logical progression while setting the stage for
the next theme. A total of 10 keynotes, 81 oral presentations and 105 posters were presented during the
symposium. In addition, there were five workshops that ran over three of the evenings, as well as a panel
discussion on “Alien invasive plants: do we need to control them and if yes, how?” highlighting the
importance and potential of weed biological control in Europe.

The symposium touched on several diverse aspects across 10 sessions:
1. Target and agent selection - Louise Morin from CSIRO kicked off the symposium with a keynote
about the Australian experience with their relatively recent prioritisation tool to support target selection for
biological control. She stressed the importance of making transparent decisions that can be adapted as
new information becomes available. Louise also touched on predicting the efficacy of agents after
release in a new region and highlighted that this still remains a major challenge.
2. Opportunities and constraints for classical weed biocontrol in developing countries -
Rangaswamy Muniappan (Muni) from Virginia Tech, USA, introduced the session by using well-known
examples to highlight both opportunities and constraints in developing countries, particularly in Africa and
Asia. He stressed that biological control offers sustainable options for mitigating the negative impacts of
invasive weeds.
3. Bioherbicides - This session got underway with a keynote by Karen Baily (formerly AAFC), who
clarified the hurdles in developing a biopesticide for widespread use. She also encouraged scientists to
better integrate the science behind developing a biopesticide with commercial needs.
4. Novel methods to determine efficacy and environmental safety of agents - Greg Wheeler (USDA,
ARS) used the overlap of chemical ecology and biological control of weeds to highlight the many
opportunities to exploit potentially coevolved relationships between agents and their host plants to
introduce the session on novel methods.
5. Making classical biological control more predictable: moving from ecological to evolutionary
processes - Heinz Müller-Schärer from the University of Fribourg, Switzerland, used the recent invasion
of common ragweed and the unintentional introduction of the ragweed beetle into Europe to highlight
ongoing research from ecological to evolutionary perspectives to better predict benefits and risks in weed
biological control.
6. Regulations for agent release and access to genetic resources – this topic has become
increasingly important in weed biological control. Peter Mason (Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada)
introduced this session by suggesting that unintended effects of the Anthropocene included concerns for
the preservation of biodiversity and the equitable sharing of its benefits. As a result, this brings tighter
regulations to access genetic resources and to release biological control agents.
7. Social and economic assessments of biological control – Brian Van Wilgen (Stellenbosch
University, South Africa) highlighted some examples where the returns on investment from biological
control range from 3.5:1 to >3000:1. He also pointed out a recent 10‐year study from South Africa which
showed that, on average, individual alien plant species increased in range by 50%, and ongoing
mechanical and chemical control had no detectable effect. Biological control, on the other hand,
significantly slowed or reversed the spread of 33 alien plant species.
8. Opportunities and constraints for classical weed biocontrol in developed countries – Elizabete
Marchante (University of Coimbra, Portugal) delivered a fascinating account of the biological control
programme against Acacia longifolia  in Portugal, where for the first time a weed biological control agent
was deliberately released in continental Europe. She also brought attention to some of the constraints
that new introductions face, for instance in terms of regulations and bureaucracy, but also scepticism of
stakeholders and citizens in general.
9. Post-release monitoring and evaluation – Quentin Paynter from Manaaki Whenua - Landcare
Research New Zealand was well placed to give the keynote for this session, considering New Zealand’s
systematic and novel approaches in this subject. Quentin presented approaches to prioritising agents
that are less likely to be negatively impacted by biotic interferences and the development of a
quantitative approach to interpreting host‐specificity testing results, which allowed regulators to authorise
the release of agents that would previously have been rejected.
10. Integrated Weed Management and restoration – Tom Dudley (University of California, USA) used
the controversial biological control programme against Tamarix spp. to highlight the importance of
restoration in combination with biological control to mitigate any indirect non-target effects resulting from
the biological control programme. If successful, this may allow re‐initiation of the Tamarix biocontrol
programme coupled with habitat enhancement for wildlife species of conservation concern.

Workshop topics included:
Biological control of grasses; Arts and Science of Native Range Explorations; Implications of weed
biotypic variation for biocontrol programmes using fungal pathogens; Taking biological control to our
communities, and; The Nagoya Protocol and its implications for classical weed biological control.

Panel discussion
Although biological control of weeds has been practiced for over 100 years, it is still a neglected tool in
managing alien invasive weeds in Europe. Taking advantage of the fact that the Symposium took place in
Switzerland, a panel discussion was organized with five panelists:

Nicola Schönenberger (Consultant at INNOVABRIDGE Foundation, Switzerland)
Elizabete Marchante (University of Coimbra, Centre for Functional Ecology, Portugal)
Christoph Küffer (ETH Zürich, Department of Environmental Systems Science, Switzerland)
Heinz Müller Schärer (University of Fribourg, Department of Biology, Switzerland), and
Richard Shaw (CABI UK).

Sarah Pearson Perret from Pro Natura led the discussion, starting by asking the panel members about
the current situation on invasive plants in their respective countries from their perspectives, the
challenges that they perceive and why they have not given up yet. Finally, she asked: since biological
control of weeds is so successful, why is the method not readily taken up in Europe?
Some of the take home messages from the discussion were:

Invasive plants can be a big problem, also in Europe;
Invasive plants are only one factor besides others threatening biodiversity; 
Communication and education is vital, but is a 2-way process, not just scientists disseminating
expert information. We need to listen and take interests and values of the relevant stakeholders
serious. Values are subjective and often more important (than interests/objective information) to
people.
To increase visibility and buy in at the right level, a ‘champion’ biological control target is needed
that everybody agrees should be controlled; and a success story is desperately needed
Biocontrol is an opportunity because it does not aim to eradicate the target plant, but finding a new
equilibrium. However, biocontrol needs to be better communicated. At the moment the message
‘alien vs. alien’ is confusing and counterintuitive to the general public.
Overall, the prospects for biological control of invasive plants in Europe are positive.

 
IOBC
George Heimpel, the current President of the International Organisation for Biological Control, IOBC, and
Barbara Barratt, past-President, were invited to give a presentation about the IOBC and the advantages
of potentially forming a Global Working Group for Classical Biological Control of Weeds under the
umbrella of IOBC. A preliminary vote was positive, and will be followed by an online survey to allow
people who could not attend the Symposium to also have their say. It was proposed that the next four
years should act as an ‘engagement’ period until the next ISBCW, when a formal group could be
established. During this time Hariet Hinz (with support from Raghu Sathyamurthy and Bernd Blossey) will
act as point(s) of contact. We believe that forming a Global Working Group for Classical Biological
Control of Weeds could only help in our efforts to further raise the profile and awareness of weed
biocontrol and to provide us with a mechanism to ‘lobby’ for its increased use.

Conclusions
Judging by the diverse participation in gender, nationality and age, weed biological control is not only a
growing discipline but appears to be attractive to driven young scientists, with high aspirations.
Numerous presentations highlighted the constant search for new, innovative methods to advance the
discipline, be it scientifically or through greater outreach. The increasing bureaucracy around the
regulations for access and benefit sharing have put pressure on weed biological control, however, we
understand there is no “quick fix” and as a community we will stand together and face it head on. The
overall feeling is that flood gates to weed biological control in Europe are about to burst and that this
approach will be considered a valuable asset in the toolkit for the management of invasive weeds.
The XV ISBCW highlighted once more the family nature of the weed biological control community. We
can all be proud to be a part of that.

The next XVI ISBCW will take place in Puerto Iguazú, Misiones Province, Argentina, in May 2022.

Attendees of the XV ISBCW in Engelberg, Switzerland, August 2018

Return to Top 

IOBC Early Career Scientist Awards at the XV ISBCW in Engelberg,
Switzerland share their perspective

In alphabetic order of first names

Ana Faltlhauser
I’m an Argentine biologist currently doing the first year of my PhD. I work
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I’m an Argentine biologist currently doing the first year of my PhD. I work
at the Foundation for the Study of Invasive Species (FuEDEI) in Buenos
Aires. I’ve been working for several years now on Water primrose, an
invasive aquatic weed in many countries like USA, England, France,
Germany and Belgium and native from South America. Thanks to the
help given by the IOBC, my lab, and cooperators, I was able to attend for
the first time to an international meeting, the ISBCW 2018. It was an
incredible experience in many different ways. Not only was I able to put
faces to so many scientist that I’ve read or admired but also had
interesting conversations and exchange of ideas with them.

Since the moment I received the program with all the talks-posters-conferences I noticed something that
was different in comparison with other congresses or meetings that I attended to, all of them caught my
attention. I realized that in other meetings, even though there was a session or space related to
biological control (CB), they were not 100% about it. That meant that in any of my talks or posters I would
always have to either explain the theory about CB or defend my work taking the conversation more to the
bases of how CB works and less related to my presentation. Which is not a bad thing but it also meant
that I’m not always able to learn or exchange ideas with other scientist. The ISBCW was such an
enriching experience because it was a platform where everybody had the basic knowledge and were
able to take the discussions about their research to the next level. I was able to learn so many other
approaches and technics related to CB.
I was able to speak to scientist working on the same subject as me, some that I already knew about and
some that I wasn’t aware of. It was comforting to know that they had similar concerns or difficulties and
more importantly it was very productive to try to find the solution to those matters all together. As a result
I might be involved in a new working group which I’m sure I will benefit in many scientific aspects.
Particularly for me that I’m in the early stages of my career, it was wonderful to meet in person the people
that I will for sure be in contact for so many more years and hear about their research and recent results.
It is my personal opinion that in a subject like CB, where you usually work in one country to solve a
problem of another one and vice versa, an international symposium is not like any other symposium. Our
work is defined by its international character and that is why I consider that attending these meetings is
very important for all scientists that work on this field.

I’m very thankful to the IOBC for helping me have this incredible opportunity. I
recommend strongly to all young scientists to have this experience that will be
for sure beneficial for your careers.

 
Ana presenting her poster
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Hello from an early-career entomologist in South Africa!
Hello reader and fellow biologist! My name is Dr Candice Owen, and I
am an entomology lecturer at Rhodes University (South Africa). I teach
‘insect form and function’, which details basic insect physiology and
morphology, and a course on ‘plant-insect interactions’ to undergraduate
Bachelor of Science (BSc) students. I am also an associate of the Centre
for Biological Control, where both my research and that of the students I
supervise focuses on insect physiology. In particular, I am interested in
the methodologies employed to determine the thermal physiology of
insects, and how accurate they are at indicating true thermal limits.

At the recent ISBCW, I spoke about the potential use of metabolic rate markers and indicators as new
methods to better define thermal limits. Furthermore, I am also interested in how these limits translate
into on-the-ground efficacy of biological control agents. The traditional view of thermal physiology in
biocontrol insects is that the limits can be used to predict post-release establishment. I seek to take the
idea further, and potentially use thermal profiles to predict how well an agent will perform in a particular
climate. I also have plans to build climate change into my work to try and elucidate how the insects will
behave in years to come. Ultimately, I believe that all of my research is attempting to better outline what
thermal tolerance measures actually mean, and how much they can be relied upon to predict an agent’s
ability to control a target weed post-release.
I would like to extend my gratitude to the IOBC for the funding they awarded me to attend the ISBCW. I
do not believe I would have been able to make the trip without their support. This was my first
international conference, so it was an amazing experience. It was fantastic to meet all of the big names
in biological control, but more importantly for me, the up-and-coming names making new breakthroughs
in the field! As an early-career researcher, the value of the interactions I had with everyone at the
congress was beyond measure. On return to normal work after the congress, I feel more focused and
confident about the work I am pursuing. The dedication to their work and the cause of biocontrol in the
other conference delegates was infectious and very uplifting, and I feel it has added to my own
motivation.
I am very open to discussion around any point that you feel you would like to speak to me about. I am
also always looking for new students to take on board. If I can help you, or you can help me, please feel
free to contact me at c.owen@ru.ac.za!
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Evans Vusani Mauda
I am a PhD candidate in Entomology at the Centre for Biological
Control, Rhodes University, South Africa. My current work focuses
on the Biological control of Native South African plant, African
boxthorn, (Lycium ferocissimum) which is invasive in Australia. I am
looking into identifying insects associated with L. ferocissimum in
the native range South Africa and aims to identify a biological

control agent and prioritise candidates insects agents to be used in Australia with the help of Australian
government through CSIRO collaboration with the Centre for Biological Control, Rhodes University,
Zoology and Entomology department.

From the 26th – 31st August 2018 I attended the XV International Symposium on Biological Control of
Weeds (ISBCW 2018), Hotel Bellevue, Engelberg, Switzerland. The conference was well-attended with
over two hundred (200) delegates from around the world. Topics on the symposium ranged from the
identifying target weeds, insect biological control agents, to pathogen biological control agents. There
were also conference breakaway workshops which different topics were discussed which also involved
other stake holders such as government organisations and private companies.
At the conference I presented my Lycium ferocissimum research work in a 15 minutes oral presentation.
The presentation focused on steps towards prioritisation of biological control agents for L. ferocissimum.
The talk was well-received and lead to interesting conversation with top scientist in world with one of the
delegates (Dr John Gaskin, USDA) inviting me to his laboratory starting a collaboration where I will get to
learn some of the best techniques that I can apply in biological control of invasive weeds.
On the second day of the conference, we all participated in the International beverage evening in the
conference venue and it was well fun and interactive tasting some of the best beverages from various
parts of the world and some home brewed beers. On the third day of the conference, there was a mid-
symposium tours through the UNESCO biosphere. We took part in a guided hike through the karst and
caves of Schrattenfluh up the Silwängen caves. The 6 km long karst formation is one of the UNESCO
biosphere Entlebuch’s landmarks and is located within its nucleus. The cave is accessible from a shaft (8
meters depth, via ladder). Being inside the cave was one of best experience in Switzerland and I got to
see a fresh water, blind shrimp that occurs only inside the cave.
I would like to express the greatest of thanks to IOBC for funding part of my attendance for the
conference where, they supported my accommodation and ground transport to the symposium.

The IOBC presented me with an opportunity I could not have achieved
on my own and I was able to learn and interact with other scientist in the
field of biological control and invasive alien species management.
Thank you IOBC for the opportunity, may you continue to support other
aspiring young scientist like me in the future.
Evans visiting a cave during the mid-symposium field trip
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Iain Paterson
I am a researcher at the Rhodes University Centre for Biological Control.
Our research group was lucky to have a number of young scientists who
were sponsored by the IOBC and therefore had a good number of
people attending the ISBCW conference. My career as a biological
control researcher thus far has focused around the development of new
biological control agents and the use of genetic techniques to improve

biological control. It was a great privilege to attend the ISBCW meeting and to catch-up with all the latest
advances in the field of weed biological control. Although I have been lucky enough to have met many of
the attendees at previous meetings, there were lots of new faces to put to the names on the papers, and
it was great to see some friends I had not seen for some time. There was a strong cohort of young
scientists from all over the world who contributed to the ISBCW meeting and I feel that the best part of
the meeting was connecting with them and learning about their perspectives on biological control of
weeds.

Dr. Ikju Park
I am a research entomologist.  After receiving
myPh.D. under Dr. Mark Schwarzländer at the
University of Idaho, I now manage the Insect
Sensory and Behavioral Ecology Laboratory
(ISABEL) at New Mexico State University (NMSU)
with Dr. David Thompson.  My primary research
interest is how to enhance host specificity tests by
incorporating different cues associated with host

recognition of potential biological control agents.  As a summary of my Ph.D. dissertation, my
presentation was “integrating sensory ecology to complement pre-release risk assessments for biological
control candidates.”  It was inspired by research Heard (1999) presented, entitled "concepts in insect
host-plant selection behavior and their application to host specificity testing" at the X ISBCW in
Bozeman, Montana.  Attending the XV ISBCW was a fantastic opportunity to meet colleagues, discuss
and share exciting research ideas.  I made new contacts from Agriculture and AgriFood Canada,
AgResearch, ARC-PPRI, BBCA, CABI, Centre for Biological Control, CSIRO, Landcare Research,
Universities, and USDA-ARS.  In addition, I was appointed as the honorary scientist and advisor for
biological control of invasive plants from the Rural Development Administration in the Republic of Korea. 
I genuinely appreciates the travel support from NMSU and IOBC.
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Kelby F. English
The XV International Symposium on Biological Control of Weeds, held in
Engelberg, Switzerland was my first international conference. I am a PhD
student at the University of Cape Town in South Africa currently in my
third year. My presentation entitled ‘Post-release evaluation of factors
influencing establishment discrepancies of a bud-feeding weevil,
Dicomada rufa: a case study from South Africa’ fell under the ‘post-
release monitoring and evaluation’ session which was on the last day of
the conference. I found that all of the sessions were important in the

community of biological control and that talks in many of the sessions were very interesting and relative
to my work. My talk itself seemed to be well received and several researchers and students met with me
afterwards to discuss their experiences with similar work to mine and offer me insights into my research.
These connections will be very beneficial while I am completing my PhD and also in future. I met
delegates from all over the world who are highly respected in the field and I have referenced throughout
my time as being a student. I was also able to connect with fellow students and discuss and compare our
research and experiences. There were also several workshop meetings organised and I attended one
entitled ‘arts and science of native range explorations’ organised by delegates from Brisbane, Australia.
Over 20 delegates joined in on the meeting and it allowed me insight into the first steps of initiating
biocontrol programmes between countries.
In my free time I was fortunate enough to explore the town and visit Lake Trübsee situated at an
elevation of 1764 m at the foot of Mount Titlis. The Symposium organisers also offered us the option to
attend several Mid-Symposium tours in order to give us an opportunity to explore more of the town and
surrounds and I was fortunate enough to attend a hike along the Brunnipfad trail which started at Ristis
and then ended at Brunnihütte. Here we were served a traditional meal of macaroni and Swiss-made
cheese sauce with potatoes accompanied by an apple sauce. From here we had the option to hike or
catch a ski lift back down to Ristis, of which some colleagues and I decided on the latter as we had never
been on one. The hike itself offered stunning views of the town and mountains surrounding it, including
the Alps. Our guide was also very knowledgeable about the flora and fauna in the area which for us as
biologists being in a foreign place, was a lovely bonus. I also later visited the Kloster Engelberg, a
Benedictine Monastery which was established in 1120. It was an incredible place to witness and we were
treated to a tour as well as an organ concert. This particular pipe organ is the largest in Switzerland and
is situated in the most beautiful church on the expansive grounds.
I was fortunate enough to obtain funding from the National Research Foundation of South Africa, and
UCT/DEA project running costs and the funding I so generously received from IOBC, without which
attendance at this conference would not have been possible. Overall, I had the best experience at my
first international conference and can’t wait to (hopefully) attend the next ISBCW!
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Kim Weaver
It was my first ISBCW meeting and I thoroughly enjoyed it. I got to meet all the biocontrollers that I had
heard so much about. I was mostly interested in what different countries and research institutions were
doing in terms of public awareness around the biological control of invasive species. To my surprise there
was a lot more than I thought going on which is great, and meeting the people that run these
programmes was such an amazing opportunity. I hope to take my learnings from the Workshop we held
and write a paper from them with colleagues I met at the meeting.

Kim Weaver in Engelberg At Kim's workshop during the Symposium

Mélodie Ollivier
Fascinated with nature, I have the chance today to learn more about
plant-insect interactions. The PhD I am carrying out intends to
describe ecological networks involving the common sowthistle in
natural environment. This approach aims at giving a novel angle of
attack for a safer biocontrol agent selection against Sonchus
oleraceus, invasive weed in Australia. Although ecological network
sciences may be out of the usual scope, my talk has been warmly

welcome by the community and I felt supported in my research. Personal exchanges with biocontrol
scientists and the discovery of abroad partners’ studies allowed me to step back of my project and to
define new perspectives of analysis. As a booster, I left this conference full of positive energy and
confidence for following field samplings and analyses. Hoping this was just the beginning, I am willing to
learn more from members’ experience, and maybe one day contribute to weed biocontrol research.
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Vincent Lesieur
I am working on weed biological control as a post-doc researcher at CSIRO European Laboratory and
Montpellier SupAgro.
I was in Switzerland in August 2018 to attend to the 15th ISBCW. This symposium was very well
organized in a beautiful place. There was a pleasant atmosphere, mixing young scientists with some
more experienced ones. For me, this was the perfect occasion to meet, discuss, share and learn from
scientists from all over the world. Moreover during this symposium, I think that I broadened my vision of
classical biological control to some aspects (such as chemical ecology) not developed in the project that
I’m working on.
In a more personal way, even if in Europe the classical biological control is currently under-utilized for
weed management, the 15th ISBCW was a great opportunity for me to see how things are changing.
Working in weed biological control since three years, I knew that classical biological control is a highly
successful, cost-effective and environmentally sound management strategy. However, during the
symposium, many successful examples were presented and the success of some is so impressive! This
reinforces my personal beliefs that biological control may be a fantastic tool for reducing the use of
herbicides and should not be ignored anymore in Europe.

Dr Yan Sun
I am a postdoc at University of Fribourg, Switzerland. In the ISBCW
symposium, I presented my current research entitled “Rapid
evolution of a plant invader in response to biological control
and global warming” in the session of ‘Making classical biological
control more predictive: moving from ecological to evolutionary
processes’. My research focus is on the interaction of an invasive
plant and its biological control agents. My current studies aim to get
insights into how a herbivore antagonist drives the ecology and
evolution of an invasive plant species under present and expected
future climatic conditions. For this, I conduced the “gold standard” of
experimental evolution through a filed selection experiment in Italy
and prospectively evaluate the impact on and fast selection of A.
artemisiifolia populations by its potential biological control antagonist

Ophraella communa. Potential evolvability in plant populations, i.e. the speed of evolutionary change and
the adaptive potential under novel environmental conditions remains difficult to predict especially after
biocontrol management, which is exactly the objective of my study. The development of quantitative
methods for understanding the ecological and evolutionary causes and consequences of biological
invasions will also have important implications for applications. I greatly enjoyed participating at the
ISBCW and have a great occasion to present my studies and receiving comments on my research by
international experts. I was also inspirited by some really interesting presentations.

Return to Top 

ISBCW 2018 - A New Zealand perspective
Lynley Hayes, Manaaki Whenua - Landcare Research, New Zealand

In late August, 203 weed biocontrol experts, representing 100 organisations from 25 countries, attended
the 15th International Symposium on Biological Control of Weeds (ISBCW) at Engelberg in Switzerland.
The first-ever ISBCW was held in Switzerland in 1969, and over the years this event has become the key
forum for refining international best practice and developing new collaborations for weed biocontrol.
Since classical weed biocontrol projects always involve an overseas component of work, such
international collaboration is critical for every project, and this discipline is renowned for the generosity
with which information and resources are shared willingly.
 
Europe has for many decades helped other parts of the world to develop biocontrol for weeds of
European origin but is only just beginning to have the processes and support for the development of
biocontrol for its own weeds. Agents have recently been released in Europe to attack Japanese
knotweed (Fallopia japonica), Himalayan balsam (Impatiens glandulifera), and Sydney golden wattle
(Acacia longifolia), and it is hoped other agents can be released against further targets soon. Further
support for biocontrol in Europe will hopefully be boosted as people become aware of the benefits. A leaf
beetle (Ophraelia communa), recently self-introduced to Europe, will hopefully help with this. The beetle
is providing useful control of ragweed (Ambrosia artemisiifolia), leading to a substantial reduction in hay
fever and other allergic symptoms experienced by many people in Europe. Ragweed pollen is down 85%
since the beetle established.
 
Despite the strong history of international collaboration, the international weed biocontrol community has
struggled since the Nagoya Protocol came into force in 2014. This is a supplementary agreement to the
Convention on Biological Diversity aimed at the fair and equitable sharing of benefits arising from the
utilisation of genetic resources. There were several presentations, lots of discussions, and a workshop
on this topic. Each country that is a party to the agreement (currently 104) needs to figure out how it will
implement the protocol. Many are not restricting access to genetic resources such as biocontrol agents,
but others are, and it is taking some time to clarify the requirements and best-practice processes that will
once again allow biocontrol agents to be freely shared. However, it is looking more hopeful that this
situation is starting to improve. Key groups will continue to lobby for classical biocontrol agents to be
treated as a special case since they are used for public good rather than commercial enterprise.
 
Although New Zealand is a small country, with a modest budget for weed biocontrol, it continues to more
than hold its own on the international stage. Supportive legislation and stakeholders, relatively stable
funding, and the dedication of a passionate group of researchers has seen New Zealand continue to
steadily release new agents where other countries have struggled or stalled. The Kiwi team presented
seven oral papers and six posters, as follows.

Quentin Paynter gave a keynote address summarising insights arising from underpinning research
undertaken in New Zealand, which has helped to both refine best practice and cut the costs of
developing biocontrol programmes. This includes robust data-driven processes for choosing the
best targets, and minimising wastage, through avoiding agents that are likely to be parasitised or
subjected to heavy predation, or rejected unnecessarily because of non-target feeding damage
which is simply an artefact of cage/indoor testing. Quentin also prepared a poster on the substantial
achievements of the Cook Islands project (see page 2 this issue).
Lynley Hayes, and collaborator Michael Day from Australia, spoke about weed biocontrol efforts in
Vanuatu and outlined the new project now underway to develop further weed biocontrol
programmes there (covered in Issue 85).
Simon Fowler shared recent studies on the economics of biocontrol for St John’s wort (Hypericum
perforatum), ragwort (Jacobaea vulgaris), mist flower (Ageratina riparia), and alligator weed
(Alternanthera philoxeroides) (all covered in previous issues). A key message was that even if you
don’t have a lot of data to work with, which is often the case, you can still do a surprising amount
with it. He revealed that the $3 million invested in the four programmes evaluated to date delivers
an astonishing $67 million in benefits to New Zealand annually.
Ronny Groenteman outlined the new project to developing biocontrol for horehound (Marrubium
vulgare), and the approach taken for handling the vigorous opposition from medical herbalists,
which potentially could have derailed the project. Soon after ISBCW we heard that the
Environmental Protection Authority had approved the release of the horehound moths (more on this
in the next issue).
Lindsay Smith presented a poster on pre-release screening of weed biocontrol agents for
pathogens, which became mandatory in New Zealand in 1984 but (incredibly) is still not a
requirement in other parts of the world. Subsequent follow-up of agents released here pre-
screening has fortunately not found any evidence that diseased agents were released (covered in
Issue 73).
Hugh Gourlay prepared two posters. The first outlined the challenges involved in attempting to
develop an artificial diet for the Japanese honeysuckle stem beetle (Oberea shirahatai). This beetle
can take up to 2 years to complete its life cycle, and it was hoped that an extra nutritious diet could
help to speed that up, providing more beetles for release more quickly. However, it has proven too
difficult to reliably produce beetles without deformations when using this approach. The second
poster summarised the project to develop biocontrol agents for tutsan (Hypericum androsaemum),
which has recently resulted in the release of a beetle (Chrysolina abchasica) and a moth
(Lathronympha strigana) (covered in Issue 80).
Hester Williams, who is undertaking a PhD at Auckland University but is located with the team at
Lincoln, presented results from her study looking at the influence of low-density populations and
Allee effects on biocontrol agents. Using the tradescantia leaf beetle (Neolema ogloblini) as a study
organism, Hester found that establishment was better when larger numbers of beetles were
released, and that predation may play a significant role in this.
Graeme Bourdôt, of AgResearch, spoke about a joint project between AgResearch and Manaaki
Whenua – Landcare Research, which found that, when the costs and benefits of biocontrol for
nassella tussock (Nassella trichotoma) were modelled, this project appeared highly worthwhile
(covered in Issue 81). This has resulted in a funding application to progress this work being
submitted in August.
Mike Cripps, of AgResearch, prepared a poster on the impact of the green thistle beetle (Cassida
rubiginosa) on Californian thistle (Cirsium arvense) in New Zealand, which found that once
densities of ≥10 larvae per shoot are achieved this beetle provides useful control (see page 7 this
issue).
Dilani Hettiarachchi, of Lincoln University, shared results from her PhD study in which she has
looked at the importance of plant volatiles in host-plant selection by female green thistle beetles
(Cassida rubiginosa). This beetle attacks a range of thistles in the Cardueae tribe, and this study
found that as phylogenetic distance from the primary host (Cirsium arvense) increases, the beetles’
preference for alternative hosts decreases for all factors tested: olfactory choice, feeding and
oviposition preference.
Seona Casonato, of Lincoln University, shared the findings of a student project she co-supervised,
which compared two isolates of a fungus (Sclerotinia sclerotiorum). This fungus has been explored
by AgResearch for a number of years as a potential bioherbicide for Californian thistle (Cirsium
arvense), but challenges around ensuring reliable efficacy remain to be resolved. This study
concluded that the two isolates could potentially be used together to overcome differences in the
susceptibility of different genotypes of Californian thistle.
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Working Group Reports

WG on Mass Rearing & Quality Assurance (MRQA) 
Coming soon: A special collection of new research from the IOBC - MRQA Global Working Group
 
Researchers from the International Organization for Biological Control Global Working Group on Mass
Rearing and Quality Assurance will be publishing a special collection of six papers in the Journal of
Insect Science (JIS). The collection will focus on rearing research, as well as a paper on the history of
the working group. The special collection will be published in late 2018 or early 2019. JIS is an open
access journal, meaning all the papers will be freely available to read, download, and share. To be
alerted when the collection publishes, you can sign up for email alerts from JIS here. 

WG on Biological control and management of Parthenium Weed

Parthenium Weed: Biology, Ecology and
Management
Edited by S.W. Adkins, A. Shabbir and K.
Dhileepan
 
This book is part of the CABI Invasives Series
which addresses all topics relating to invasive
species, including biosecurity surveillance,
mapping and modelling, economics of invasive
species and species interactions in plant invasions.
Aimed at researchers, upper-level students and
policy makers, titles in the series provide
international coverage of topics related to invasive
species, including both a synthesis of facts and
discussions of future research perspectives and
possible solutions.
In Parthenium Weed: Biology, Ecology and
Management we ask the question, in
parthenium weed do we have the ‘worst weed the
world has ever encountered’? The conclusion we
have reached is, if not yet, then we soon will have!
As this phenomenal ‘demon plant’ spreads around

the world at a remarkable rate, causing such devastating outcomes to all aspects of agriculture,
horticulture, forestry and the natural environment, as well as being a significant health concern, it is
coming under unparalleled scientific and public scrutiny.
 
Parthenium Weed: Biology, Ecology and Management has been a collective effort by 26 members of the
International Parthenium Weed Network. The book builds on a fundamental understanding of invasive
plant biology and weed science that can be acquired from the many good texts available. Given such
grounding, our broad aim in this book is to emphasize the practical relevance of understanding biology
and ecology to enable effective and sustainable management, hence our subtitle – biology, ecology and
management.
 
Parthenium Weed: Biology, Ecology and Management has a conspicuously world focus, drawing on
examples from 48 countries which have found themselves with the misfortune of being invaded by this
phenomenal weed. The journey through the biology and ecology reveals the very special nature of this
quite amazing plant, as well as the general principles that apply universally within invasive weed science.
 
Our narrative is to build on credible observations and experiments and is abundantly illustrated with
original data and well-selected images. Numerous summary sections provide a clear background to the
new knowledge that is readily accessible and structured for easy reading. Within the book, one key
theme that has been used to impart coherence through the specialized contributions from the 26 authors
has been the integrated thought process to initially understand the weed and then to manage it. This
theme refers to a constant interplay between internal (genetics) and external (environment) factors that
drive every facet of the weed’s existence.
 
Knowing which traits confer weedy status, and which stages of the life cycle are best to target to achieve
meaningful management, continue to be major challenges for weed science – Parthenium Weed:
Biology, Ecology and Management rises to these challenges.
Visit https://www.cabi.org/bookshop/book/9781780645254 to order a copy of this newly released book.
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WG on Ostrinia and other Maize Pests (IWGO)
 

The 27th IWGO Conference will be held in Engelberg, Switzerland, from 14-16 October 2019. The
conference will open with a welcome reception on Sunday evening 13 October, and will end with an
optional field trip on Thursday 17 October. The conference itself will be organized as 10 to 12 Scientific
Sessions of 5 talks each, focused on a topic relevant to management of insect pests of maize, including
their microbial and microbial biological control agents. Topics will cover current research on fundamental
aspects of the ecology, behavior, genetics, and biology of insect pests of maize, as well as development
of environmentally low-impact management strategies. A poster session will round out the research
presentations. Major pests of interest in recent years include European corn borer and western corn
rootworm among many others.
 
IWGO has always been quick to respond to major new pests of maize as a platform for international
information exchange and for fostering synergistic collaborations. The latest urgent issue is the
introduction of the fall armyworm, Spodoptera frugiperda, to Africa. This migratory insect has rapidly
invaded most maize growing regions throughout the continent, causing widespread destruction of maize
and other crops and corresponding economic distress. It has now established in India as well, raising the
specter of invasion of much of Asia. We will devote at least 3 Scientific Sessions in Engelberg to fall
armyworm and the prospects for managing it under the agronomic and economic conditions in its newly
invaded range.
 
We are soliciting ideas for Session topics, potential speakers, and volunteers to organize or co-organize

Sessions at the 27th IWGO Conference. We strive for geographic and gender balance, and particularly
encourage female scientists to actively participate as Session organizers and presenters. Session
subjects should be conceptual and present up-to-date research themes, and if possible should be
relevant beyond a specific region. All are welcome to contact the IWGO Convenor or Co-Convenors by
15 December with proposals for Session topics and/or to indicate your willingness to participate as a
Session organizer.
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WG on Biological control and management of Eupatorieae and
other invasive weeds 

The Group will be holding its next meeting in March 2019. Registration closes on 15th February 2019.

Go to the meeting website and to the registration page.

 

Training Courses Reports

Conservation Biological Control in Asia-Pacific
Geoff Gurr, President, IOBC APRS

A major recent event in the APRS was a highly successful training workshop on conservation biological
control. This was organised by Prof Steve Wratten at Lincoln University, 11-16 November. The event was
blessed with perfect weather and attended by 20 researchers from Australia, Brazil, Chile, France,
Ecuador, Laos, Nepal, Philippines, Thailand, USA, and Vietnam, as well as New Zealand. The workshop
comprised a blend of classroom presentations, discussions and lab sessions, interspersed with field work
session on the campus to learn a range of research techniques, and then use these to test conservation
biological control-related hypotheses. Led by Prof Steve Wratten (Lincoln University), Prof Geoff Gurr
(Charles Sturt University, Australia), Dr Kris Wyckhuys (Vietnam), and Dr Jonathan Lundgren (USA), the
workshop targeted graduate students and early-career scientists researching or working on biological
control. It followed a similar workshop held in Hanoi (Vietnam) and Beijing (China) in 2017, and
combined presentations, experiments, field visits, and discussions.

Participant feedback showed that a majority found it to exceed expectations and that the informal,
‘learning-by-doing’ approach was well received.
There is the broad intent to hold a third in the workshop series in 2019. Please contact Geoff Gurr if you
would like to offer suggestions for a host venue, content etc.

The organisers gratefully acknowledge funding from IOBC Global, FAO, Bayer and the Bio-Protection
Research Centre.

Dr Kris Wyckhuys and workshop

participants exploring a field site
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Prof Steve Wratten introducing

participants to an apple orchard site for

conservation biological control exercises.

(Photo by Geoff Gurr)

Morgan Shields instructs a group of

participants in setting up video equipment

to record predator activity. (Photo by

Geoff Gurr)

https://academic.oup.com/insect-science/pages/ESA_alerts
https://www.cabi.org/bookshop/book/9781780645254
https://urldefense.proofpoint.com/v2/url?u=http-3A__www.iobcinvasiveweeds2019.org_&d=DwMF-g&c=tpTxelpKGw9ZbZ5Dlo0lybSxHDHIiYjksG4icXfalgk&r=7LE-s6pqF5X8JVsLg5OEl6NEl_NUtR4r4e4NhhajsHg&m=VRk9N0Z2AfvDEhUF6hkE8JmdB8K27wbHoEU1N4yal9A&s=bViH26EE2uktXIA9NMIbG6jdOeEDcg7bMxHOo1kGbHk&e=
https://urldefense.proofpoint.com/v2/url?u=http-3A__www.iobcinvasiveweeds2019.org_Register.asp&d=DwMF-g&c=tpTxelpKGw9ZbZ5Dlo0lybSxHDHIiYjksG4icXfalgk&r=7LE-s6pqF5X8JVsLg5OEl6NEl_NUtR4r4e4NhhajsHg&m=VRk9N0Z2AfvDEhUF6hkE8JmdB8K27wbHoEU1N4yal9A&s=GYsy8nKjDr1CEiLIqWpxAI3tRoMjw9vpnjKNJ3JTiek&e=


The First Ecuadoran Conference of Applied Biological Control 
George Heimpel

The meeting was held in Quito in early October 2018.  The meeting brought together specialists in
biological control of arthropod and disease pests of agriculture and also featured updates on the control
of invasive species in the Galapagos Islands, which is a province of Ecuador.  The meeting was
organized by Dr. Carmen Castillo, who is a researcher at the Institute of Agricultural Research of
Ecuador and has exceptional experience in biological control and strong ties to  the IOBC, having done
her M.S. with Joop van Lenteren before earning her Ph.D in the United States with Bill Snyder.  The
meeting was a great success in many ways and it went a long way to integrating Ecuador into the
Nearctic Regional Section of IOBC.  IOBC Global was happy to support the even by providing travel
grants to 31 young scientists that attended the meeting.

George Heimpel (left) with some of the recipients of the IOBC Young Scientist Travel Awards At the meeting in Ecuador 

Call for Biocontrol Training Initiatives
Keen to organise a practical training courses in biological control? IOBC-Global is keen to assist!
We would like to offer financial assistance to support participation of early-career
practitioners/researchers in up to three training courses per year.

If you have an idea for a training course for 2019, please contact secretary-general@iobc-global.org no
later than 30th March 2019 for urgent consideration.

Proposals for training courses for 2020 should be sent to the Secretary General email address
(secretary-general@iobc-global.org) for consideration by 30th November 2019. Successful proposals will
be notified by 15th February 2020.
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News from the regions

APRS
Pacific workshop on weed biocontrol

Early in November a group from Manaaki Whenua Landcare Research (MWLR) visited the Cook Islands
where they checked up on six weeds which have been targeted for biocontrol during the past 5 years. 
The project which has been led by Quentin Paynter from MWLR and Maja Poeschko at the Ministry of
Agriculture on Rarotonga, is now drawing to a close but is considered to be one of the most successful
biocontrol projects undertaken by the group. The project was funded by the New Zealand Ministry of
Foreign Affairs and Trade (MFAT) who were concerned about the impacts of the weeds on crops such as
taro (Colocasia esculenta) and cassava (Manihot esculenta) as well as the impact on the native forest in
the Cook Islands.  The project has been an enormous success with six agents now established on the
main island of Rarotonga and one in the advanced stage of host range testing (Table One).  Also
supporting the group was entomologist and biocontrol specialist Michael Day from Biosecurity
Queensland in Brisbane. Michael assisted Quentin and Lynley Hayes (also from MWLR) to deliver a two-
day workshop designed to familiarise Cook Island biosecurity staff, and other interested locals, with the
biocontrol agents so that monitoring can continue. The staff will also begin the process of moving the
agents to some of the other islands that make up the Cook Island group including the popular tourist
destination of Aitutaki.  Also present at the workshop were four biosecurity officers from Vanuatu who are
embarking on a similar project with MWLR in their country and share some weeds in common with the
Cook Islands. One of the remaining tasks for the project is to develop factsheets for each of the weeds
and their associated agents so that the Cook Island people can learn to identify them and understand the
importance of the work.

Table One: A list of the weeds and associated biocontrol agents released in the Cook Islands during the
past 5 years by Manaaki Whenua Landcare Research

The team meeting up with MFAT officials in
Rarotonga (from left to right: Lynley Hayes, Sarah
Short, Curtis Williams, Quentin Paynter and
Michael Day)
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The spectacular Red Postman Butterfly
(Heliconius erato cyrbia) is now abundant on
Rarotonga and a welcome addition as it starts to
reduce the prevalence of Red Passionfruit vines

NTRS
NTRS activities implemented in 2018

1. Participation in the First Biological Control congress in Beijing, China in May 2018. Dr. Yelitza
Colmenarez (former President of the IOBC NTRS) delivered a key note presentation about Climate
change and its implication on Biological Control: Case studies from Latin America. The congress
provided an excellent opportunity to interact and exchange information with IOBC Global representatives
and also with IOBC other regional sections and scientists around the world.  

Dr. Yelitza Colmenarez (IOBC NTRS-Past president) during the

presentation at the congress

Dr. George Heimpel, President of the IOBC Global and Dr. Yelitza

Colmenarez Past-president of the IOBC NTRS during the

congress

2. Participation of the IOBC NTRS in Socolen 2018. The event was an excellent opportunity to
strengthening links with the Brazilian Entomological Society, which is also a member of the IOBC
NTRS

a. We have implemented 2 invited key note presentations
i. Dr. Yelitza Colmenarez (IOBC past-President) presented the key note speaker

presentation about Importance of Biological Control in the Management of Present and
Potential Invasive Species in Latin America and the Caribbean.

ii. Dr. Harry Evans from CABI presented the Symbiotic interactions between arthropods
and Fungi

Dr. Yelitza Colmenarez presenting at Socolen 2018 Dr Harry Evans presenting at Socolen 2018

b.  During Socolen a seminar on Biological Control in the Neotropical region was also organized, having
the participation of Dr. Guillermo Cabrera Walsh presenting experiences in Latin America using Biological
Control of weeds and Dr. Yelitza Colmenarez presenting about Sustainable Agricultural Production in the
Neotropical Region and the role of Biological Control in its scope.

Dr Yelitza Colmenarez presenting at the seminar during Socolen Dr. Guillermo Cabrera Walsh presenting at the seminar during

Socolen

 c. During Socolen 2018, as a pre-congress activity it was implemented a Biological Control training
course with the help of the IOBC Global. The course had the participation of students and scientists from
Colombia, Latin America and Florida University. The activities were implemented in the laboratory and at
the field level.

Participants at the pre-congress training During a session at the the pre-congress training

3. The IOBC NTRS and the working group on Parasitoids of the Neotropical region have organized 5
round tables during the XXVII Brazilian and X Latin American Congress of Entomology in September
2018. The event was an excellent opportunity to strengthening links with the Brazilian Entomological
Society, which is also a member of the IOBC NTRS and to exchange information among the scientists
from Latin America.

Participants of the round table about Biological Control applied in

key commodities

Students and specialists who participated in a round table about

Biological Control- Free topics

IOBC NTRS representatives and members of the Parastoids of

the Neotropic working group

Participants of the round table about Use of Biocontrol for the

management of invasive species

4. Renew of the IOBC NTRS web page. In order to keep upgrading the IOBC NTRS webpage further
improvements were made in 2018. Visit: http://www.iobcntrs.org/AboutUS.aspx

5. Election of the new Executive Board members 2018-2022. Please see the pictures and more
information about each one of the members here

Activities for 2019

1. We started planning the organization of a round table to be held at the XVI SICONBIOL
(Symposium on Biological Control), which is been organized by the Brazilian Entomological Society
for August 2019.

2. In coordination with the IOBC Global another Biological Control training course will be implemented
possible in Ecuador or Panama.

New Executive Committee at NTRS

President: Germán A.

Vargas (Sugarcane Research

Center of Colombia –

CENICAÑA, Colombia)

Vice president: Rogerio

Biaggioni Lopes (EMBRAPA

Genetic Resources and

Biotechnology, EMBRAPA

CENARGEN, Brazil)

Vice president: Rogelio

Trabanino (Technical College

of Zamorano, Honduras)

Vice president (substitute):

Denise Návia Magalhães

Ferreira (EMBRAPA Genetic

Resources and

Biotechnology, EMBRAPA

CENARGEN, Brasil)

Vice president (substitute):

Regiane Cristina Oliveira de

Freitas Bueno (Universidade

Estadual Paulista, UNESP,

Brazil)

Secretary-General: M.

Fernanda Cingolani (CEPAVE

- Center for Parasitological

and Vectors Study, Argentine)

Secretary-General

(substitute): Lorena María

Barra Bucarey. Instituto de

Investigaciones

Agropecuarias (INIA), Chile

Treasurer: Marcus Vinicius

Sampaio (Universidade

Federal de Uberlândia, UFU,

Brazil)

Past President:

Yelitza Colmenarez

(CABI South America-

Brazil, Venezuela)
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BioControl, the Official Journal of
IOBC

BioControl Call for contributions

With an Impact Factor on the rise short processing time, and excellent exposure - author satisfaction is
high. 
Working on a manuscript right now? We encourage you to consider publishing in BioControl.
Have an idea for a Special Issue? We are open to suggestions for special issues!
Return to Top

Upcoming Events

Hurry up: Registrations close on 15th February 2019.

Announcing ICMDBM 2019

Save the date for the 8th International Conference on Management of the diamondback moth and other
crucifer insect pests (ICMDBM 2019)
Tainan, Taiwan, April 22-26, 2019

Abstract submission closes on 2nd February 2019. Registration now open.
If you have any questions, please contact srini.ramasamy@worldveg.org   
***********************************************************
Convener: Dr. R. Srinivasan, Lead Entomologist & Flagship Program Leader for Safe and Sustainable
Value Chains, World Vegetable Center, 60 Yi Ming Liao, Shanhua, Tainan 74151, Taiwan, Republic of
China. E-mail: srini.ramasamy@worldveg.org 

Biopesticides Europe 2019
London, UK, 29-30 May 2019
For more information and registration visit the
conference website.

The Global and European biopesticides market has continued to grow significantly over past few years.
With increased direction from the authorities and growing demand for sustainable agriculture it is certain
that biopesticides market will continue to experience unprecedented growth. There is however still
uncertainty from within the industry on how to get products effectively into the market. Issues with
regulation and registration still prove challenging.

This 2 days event will bring together key industry stakeholders from the biopesticides industry to discuss
the challenges faced and the future opportunities. Conference will also discuss the current overview of
the markets, with highlights from experts on the progression of the biopesticides market and new insights
and innovation of projects in pipeline.
Event Agenda: http://bit.ly/BIOpesticides
Event Website: https://www.wplgroup.com/aci/event/biopesticides-europe/

Exclusive Site Visit: Syngenta Jealott’s Hill International Research Centre: 28th May 2019 -
London, UK
During the afternoon of 28th May(Tuesday), a day before the conference, a select group of attendees
will get a unique opportunity to visit Syngenta's Jealott's Hill International Research Centre. There is no
extra charge to attend the site visit, but spaces are limited and allocated on first come - first serve basis.
Please register your attendance for the site visit when booking for the conference.
For More Information & Registration:
Rohan Baryah, rbaryah@acieu.net

4th International Symposium on Biological Control of Bacterial Plant
Diseases (BIOCONTROL2019)
Viterbo (I) at Dipartimento di Scienze Agrarie e Forestali (DAFNE), Università
della Tuscia, 9 - 11 July, 2019

Topics include 

Interactions between plants and microbiomes
Genetics and Genomics: Basis for innovative control strategies
Epidemiology and forecasting models
Fire blight control: innovation from science to field applications
Improvements in Bacterial Wilt biocontrol
Sustainable strategies for the control of fastidious bacteria and their insect vectors
Science and Politics meet Industry

14th International Symposium Ecology of Aphidophaga
Montreal (Quebec) Canada, 16-20 September 2019

Aims & Topics
The purpose of Ecology of Aphidophaga conferences is to provide an international forum for the
presentation and discussion of research on the biology, ecology and behaviour of organisms contributing
to mortality of aphids (Hemiptera: Aphididae). Acceptable topics include the following:

Life cycle, voltinism and diapause
Food relations (including non-aphid food of aphidophaga)
Behaviour
Systematics and morphology
Phylogeny
Population dynamics
Modelling
Distribution and seasonal adaptation
Parasitoids and pathogens of aphidophaga
Parasitoids and pathogens of aphids
Tritrophic interactions
Intraguild interactions
Invasive aphidophaga
Chemical ecology
Integrated pest management
Climatic changes

Contact: aphidophaga14@uqam.ca More information at: https://www.aphidophaga14.uqam.ca/

International Congress of Entomology
XXVI ICE, Helsinki , 19-24 July 2020.
Congress theme: Entomology for our planet. More information on the
conference website.

Return to Top 

Regional Sections Contacts

Asia-Pacific Regional Section
(APRS)

Afrotropical Regional Section
(ATRS)

East Palearctic Regional
Section (EPRS)

Nearctic Regional Section
(NRS)

Neotropical Regional Section
(NTRS) West Palearctic Regional

Section (WPRS) 

Global Working Groups Contacts

Mass Rearing and Quality
Assurance (MRQA)

Ecology of Aphidophaga
Biological Control and
Management of Eupatorieae
Weeds 

Benefits and Risks Associated
with Exotic Biological Control
Agents

IWGO - Biocontrol of Ostrinia
and Other Maize Pests

Biological Control and
Management of Parthenium
Weed

Biological Control of
Diamondback Moth & other
Crucifer Insects

Management of Cactus
Species

CroProPol - Using Managed
Pollinators to Disseminate
Biological Control Agents &
Natural Products

Commission on Biological Control and
Access and Benefit Sharing

Join IOBC
 

Membership in IOBC is open to all individuals and all organizations, public or private, who desire to promote the
objectives of biological control. There are four categories of membership:

Individual Membership is open to all individuals engaged or interested in biological control.
Institutional Membership is open to any institution, including government departments, academies of
science, universities, institutes and societies participating in biocontrol activities.
Supporting Membership is open to any person or institution interested in promoting the objectives of the
Organization.
Honorary Membership may be conferred by the Council to anyone who has made outstanding contributions
to biological control.

 

For more information and application forms:
                              http://www.iobc-global.org/membership.html
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